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WEST CENTRAL FLORIDA RYAN WHITE CARE COUNCIL

THE CHILDREN’S BOARD OF HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY
WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 2, 2019
1:30 P.M. – 3:30 P.M.
MINUTES
	CALL TO ORDER
	The meeting of the Ryan White Care Council was called to order by Nolan Finn, Chair, at 1:35 p.m.  

	ROLL CALL AND INTRODUCTIONS
	See attached attendance list.  



	CHANGES TO AGENDA


	Chair, Nolan Finn, announced that Dr. Levy-Clarke, Founder/CEO Tampa Bay Uveitis Center, LLC, will be added to the agenda*, after the staff report, to present how HIV and autoimmune disorders affect eye health. *[Note: Dr. Levy-Clarke had to leave the Care Council meeting before her agenda item due to the first half of the agenda running over the time she planned to attend the meeting. Dr. Levy-Clarke had to leave to attend another meeting, but will arrange, with staff, to attend another Care Council meeting in the future.]
Finn went on to announce that an icebreaker will be added to the agenda prior to the Chair and Vice-Chair’s report.


	ADOPTION OF MINUTES
	The minutes for August 7, 2019 were approved (M: Devine, S: Dunn) (10 yes, 0 no, 0 abstain)

	MOMENT OF SILENCE
	Vice-Chair, Kamaria Laffrey, thanked members for remembering the late Charlie Hughes, former Chair, who went missing the beginning of August, 2019. She then led members in a moment of silence to honor Hughes and those who have passed, continue to fight, and are vulnerable to HIV/AIDS.

	CHAIR/VICE CHAIR’S REPORT
	Laffrey went on to share that she attended the United State Conference on AIDS (USCA), which is held annually, but arrived late due to Hurricane Dorian. While at the conference, she presented on HIV Criminalization as she is known for her work on related policies. 2019 was the 30th anniversary of Paula Kawata’s work as the National Minority AIDS Council (NMAC) Executive Director. This year the conference focused on attendees knowing their history in addition to modern science’s impact on HIV care and research. She noted that next year’s USCA will likely be held in San Juan, Puerto Rico, mid-October.
The fourth annual Biomedical HIV Prevention Summit will be held December 3-4, 2019 at the Marriott Marquis in Houston, Texas. The registration deadline for the summit is November 1, 2019 and Laffrey encouraged members to attend if able.

Laffrey then shared that she attended the 2019 Global Citizen Festival, September 28, 2019, where Dr. Paul Stoffels announced that Johnson & Johnson (J&J) will commence an HIV vaccine study in men who have sex with men and transgender populations in San Francisco and in other cities around the world. While there, she had the opportunity to meet actress and transgender activist, Laverne Cox, and hear nurses from 5B (5B is the inspirational story of everyday heroes who took extraordinary action to comfort, protect and care for the patients of the first HIV/AIDS ward unit in the United States at San Francisco General Hospital.) speak. She briefly mentioned that Cox and J&J have partnered for the Red Campaign Through the sale of (BAND-AID®) RED bandages and an additional corporate donation, Johnson & Johnson will support Global Fund programming that offers treatment, prevention and care services needed to end AIDS in sub-Saharan Africa. 

Chair, Nolan Finn, surveyed the room to ask if anyone else present had attended USCA and Recipient, Aubrey Arnold, shared that it was his third year attending the conference. He had the opportunity to hear from Health Resources and Services Administration (HRSA) as well as from the head of the Center for Disease Control (CDC) while there. He noted that this year focused heavily on transgender communities. Arnold went on to share that he participated on a panel, unexpectedly, to answer what the Ending the Epidemic (EtE) program will mean for our eligible metropolitan area’s (EMA) Part A services. 

Member, Kayon Henderson’s alternate, shared that she too attended the USCA and attended housing-specific sessions. These sessions focused heavily on how the stigma surrounding the need for housing among People With HIV is influencing the growing house crisis.

Chair, Nolan Finn, then reminded all committee Chairs that there is a standard template for committee reports that must include the name of the committee, meeting date, members present, and work done during the meeting. He went on to note that one person from the committee must be present at Care Council meetings to report these items. Committees must make decisions in a timely manner in order to ensure that we are all doing the best for the community’s needs as possible. Finn, concluded by telling members how appreciative he is for everyone’s efforts to attend each of the Council meetings. 

He then turned the floor over to Membership Chair, Tonicia Freeman-Foster, to lead the room in an icebreaker, in an effort to make meetings more interactive for those in attendance. Members were then asked to answer and share the following: “If you could live in any sitcom or movie, which one would it be and why?” Each person in attendance answered this question and learned something new about them.

Chair, Nolan Finn, then picked back up by thanking voting members for believing in Kamaria and him to lead the Care Council for the next two years. He went on to announce that this is the 20th anniversary of our EMA’s Care Council and baked cookies for everyone in celebration. 

He then wrapped up the report by reminding voting members to write their names on both sides of their seat’s name tents. Finn shared that he will be making an effort to attend each of the committees and requests that others in the room do the same. This is where the Council’s work is done and it’s important to know how decisions are made and to contribute to these decision-making opportunities.



	RECIPIENT’S REPORT 
	Aubrey Arnold, Recipient, announced that the Notice of Funding Opportunities (NOFO) for funding year (FY) 2020-2021 was submitted on September 24, 2019. The EMA requested the ceiling amount ($10.8 million, a 5% increase from FY 19-20) in full. Arnold thanked members who helped review and fine-tune the narrative and went on to thank Suncoast Health Council (SHC) staff for the work and time they put in writing their sections, despite receiving data late from the State. He specifically thanked SHC staff member, Lisa Nugent, for the 5 years she has overseen the grant and submitted a stellar product each time. Our EMA has always received an A-rating because of the quality of our applications. 

The current monitoring process will be evolving in the new year, with more involvement from the fiscal team, in order to determine cost versus units of service charged by providers. A new member of the fiscal team, Maria-Teresa Jaureguizar, has been working all summer to revise the tools currently employed and foresees their completion by January 1, 2020. Arnold noted that quality management (QM) would also be involved in this process.

The Florida Comprehensive Planning Network (FCPN) fall meeting will be held November 19-21, 2019. Part B would like to strengthen their collaboration with Part A’s and has requested their presence at the meeting. Arnold noted that our Care Council is lucky to be combined consortia and hopes that this state level decision will help decrease miscommunications throughout the state.
The Ending the Epidemic (EtE) grant NOFO was released in August, for Part A’s and some rural Part B’s, with a total of 48 targeted areas. All Part A’s in the state of Florida were chosen as target areas, but we are the only EMA with two counties included in the plan. These HRSA funds can be as much as the ceiling of 4 million dollars for our area, given our population sizes in Hillsborough and Pinellas Counties. These funds will run concurrently with Part A funds for the next five years and will allow for more leeway and control in administering services. The EMA’s Part A is in the process of applying for these monies and Arnold made it clear that these decisions are not subject to input from the Care Council. The point of the EtE initiative is to reduce new case of HIV to no more than 3,500 diagnoses per year and ideas to reach this goal are meant to be innovative and disruptive. It is the Recipient’s hope that they are able to connect with current programs, such as Zero Pinellas and Zero Hillsborough. At this time, the AIDS Institute is assisting in writing the application and will work on the plan over the five years of funding. A webinar and conference call will be held on October 3, 2019 and Council members are requested to participate by offering their input on the call. Part A plans to use these funds to improve the EMA’s current infrastructure and expand Health Education and Risk Reduction (HERR), housing, early intervention services (EIS), the Minority AIDS Initiative (MAI), and transportation services.
Arnold went on to inform members that this grant will run March-February, for five years, and that there are no reporting requirements related to the Care Council. Although EtE is targeting the same audience as the HRSA Part A funds, these funds will allow room for expanding the scope. Chair, Nolan Finn, requested that he be offered the opportunity to review these decisions in order to determine if fund shifting in Part A will be needed. AIDS Institute employee and Care Council member, Kim Molnar, responded in part by reminding the Council that these are not HRSA Part A funds and the only criteria for program qualification is that someone have an HIV diagnosis – they are not required to be receiving Ryan White funded services. Recipient, Aubrey Arnold, added that although these two funding streams will work synergistically, with the same goals, there are many moving parts in this funding and decisions may evolve from month to month. Finn went on to suggest that Part A “zoom-in” to certain populations and zip codes where there are large populations of people with HIV for the purpose of localization. Arnold responded that this is the goal and will be doing so with analytics to determine which populations have the greatest need.
Aubrey went on to remark that he and Lead Agency staff are currently working on organizing an 8-county case manager training. Last year’s training was well-received and they anticipate the AIDS Education Training Center (AETC) to come and present once more. They hope for participation by local pharmacies as well. The tentative date is set for September 20, 2019 and will be held at the Robert Saunders Library. The date will be finalized in the coming weeks.

	LEAD AGENCY REPORT
	Lead Agency staff, Floyd Egner, began his report by thanking SHC staff, Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, for an extraordinarily well-received presentation they made to the Pinellas County Health Department Disease Control Division in August. He stated that the thanks are belated only because Care Council did not hold a September meeting. This group is considering a stoic one, but Naomi’s presentation was thoroughly enjoyed by all in attendance. Disease Intervention Services (DIS) staff do not have an easy job, so the tools offered by Naomi have helped them strategize ways to approach the communities they interact with.
He then announced that Part B is able to apply for EtE funding, up to $70,000, for ideas related to advertising services on phones. He will bring more information about this CDC grant to the next meeting.

Egner went on to notify the Care Council that Lead Agency Contract Manager, Yashika Everhart, accepted a position with the DeSoto County Health Department. This position began being advertised in September and the Lead Agency is in the process of seeking a replacement.

Part A and B jointly held another, in what is to be a twice-annual series of, Case Manager trainings in Tampa on Friday, September 20, 2019. Local issues and procedures with the Hillsborough County Health Department pharmacy and the Suncoast Health Council’s Insurance Services Program were addressed. Presentations were also made by the AIDS Education and Training Center of North Florida (AETC).
Participants from Panama City to Key West attended a statewide meeting September 24-26, 2019, hosted by the prevention program of the state HIV/AIDS office. The program was for recipients of the 2018 request for applications (RFA) Prevention grant and featured updates on prevention efforts around the state, statistics on HIV/AIDS and other sexually transmitted infections (STIs), as well as best practices. Linkage programs, Pre-Exposure Prophylaxis (PrEP), non-Occupational Post-Exposure Prophylaxis (nPEP), AIDS Drug Assistance Program (ADAP), health equity, and more were discussed by Department of Health speakers as well as representatives of a variety of prevention-oriented agencies.

Regional administrators for CAREWare received a two-day training September 20-October 1, 2019 in CAREWare 6, the latest version of the software. Pinellas County Health Department hosted the event, which included an emphasis on using CAREWare to gather statistics for Performance Measures used in Clinical Quality Management (CQM) programs. The appearance of the interface is changing somewhat, but should be an easy update for regular users of the program. Functionality of the report generation tools has been much improved.

Egner concluded by announcing that the state HIV/AIDS Bureau has updated the HIV Case Management Guidelines earlier this year. Non-Medical Case Management was reaffirmed as a separate HRSA service category, not to be treated as an element of Medical Case Management (MCM) for budgeting or billing. The effective date was October 1, 2019. A separate budget line item for non-MCM will include all eligibility determination activity and must be budgeted and billed separately from MCM. Case managers conducting eligibility determination, as well as MCM, must have a percentage of their time designated as non-MCM.

	CARE COUNCIL PLANNING STAFF REPORT
	Nothing to report.


	COMMITTEE REPORTS
	A. Community Advisory Committee (CAC) – Kamaria Laffrey, Member
CAC met on September 26, 2019 with two members, one guest, and one staff member present. All items will be moved to the October meeting as the committee did not reach quorum. Those present discussed continuing to hold floating meetings as they struggle with attendance. They are trouble-shooting meetings as most people will come to express an issue and then leave when it is resolved. They want to be a consistent part of the Care Council as they want to be seen as an available resource for the community. They would like to make the committee service-led and have purpose by hosting listening sessions and potentially use Facebook Live for public comment, if possible. They ask that members bring ideas with them to their October 24, 2019 meeting at Francis House.

B. Health Services Advisory Committee (HSAC) – Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani, Staff

HSAC did not meet during the month of August, 2019.

HSAC will meet again on October 17, 2019 at the Robert Saunders Library.
C.  Membership -  Tonicia Freeman-Foster, Chair
Membership Chair, Tonicia Freeman-Foster, informed Council members that the Membership Committee last met on September 16, 2019 at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County. Two members were in attendance and made quorum. The Membership Committee will meet again on October 21, 2019 at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County.
1.
New Member Applications
The Membership Committee has reviewed the membership application of Edward Myles. He is being recommended for voting membership on the Care Council based on his application scores, interview assessment, and the HRSA (Health Resources and Services Administration) category that he will fill. 

The Committee recommends that the Care Council members adopt the following recommendation (S: Devine):

THAT THE COUNCIL ACCEPTS THE NOMINATION OF EDWARD MYLES AS A VOTING MEMBER REPRESENTING HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY (2019-2022). THE COUNCIL WILL FORWARD THE NOMINATION TO HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR FINAL APPROVAL.

The motion passed by acclamation. 

(10 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain)

Myles shared that he has worked in the community since 2007, by educating and community planning.
The Membership Committee has reviewed the following membership application of Jeffrey Lluberes. He is being recommended for voting membership on the Care Council based on his application scores, interview assessment, and the HRSA (Health Resources and Services Administration) category that he will fill. 

The Committee recommends that the Care Council members adopt the following recommendation (S: Laffrey):

THAT THE COUNCIL ACCEPTS THE NOMINATION OF JEFFREY LLUBERES AS A VOTING MEMBER REPRESENTING HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY (2019-2022). THE COUNCIL WILL FORWARD THE NOMINATION TO HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS FOR FINAL APPROVAL.

The motion passed by acclamation. 

(10 yes; 0 no; 0 abstain)
Jeffrey has been serving on the Membership committee for about two years and is the current committee Co-Chair. He has been a staff member at Francis House for the past six years as the Case Management Coordinator.

2.
Bylaw Revisions
Committee Chair, Tonicia Freeman-Foster, lead Care Council members through the by-laws with a PowerPoint presentation created by SHC staff member, Katie Scussel. Freeman-Foster noted that most changes were to destigmatize language used and to reflect the current processes and procedures employed by the Care Council.
The Membership Committee conducts a regular review of the bylaws for updates/changes. 
In keeping with our adopted bylaws, the proposed bylaw revision is being provided for a 30 day review at the October meeting and the Care Council will vote on the revisions at the November meeting.

Please note that the deletions within the bylaws are struck through. Additions to the bylaws are underlined.

Action Required

NONE AT THIS TIME; THIS ITEM MUST SIT ON THE TABLE FOR 30 DAYS, WITH THE REVISIONS TO BE VOTED ON AT THE NOVEMBER 2019 MEETING.
D. Planning and Evaluation (P&E) – Nolan Finn - Member
No one present was able to report on this committee’s meeting; however, Care Council Chair, Nolan Finn, requested the written HRSA site visit report from the Recipient as the next meeting, to which Aubrey Arnold agreed.
P&E will meet next on October 10, 2019 at the EPIC Suncoast Hospice Garden House in Clearwater. 

E. Resource Prioritization & Allocation Recommendations (RPARC) – Dave Konnerth, Chair
RPARC Chair, Dave Konnerth, reported that the Committee last met on September 12, 2019 at the EPIC Suncoast Hospice Garden House in Clearwater held their elections for Chair and Co-Chair (Dave Konnerth; Nolan Finn – temporarily). Their workplan was updated to reflect dates but remains status quo. They will meet again on October 10, 2019. Committee Co-Chair, Nolan Finn, requested that Care Council members attend this committee’s meetings to participate in action items, such as Part A reallocations.
1. Part B Expenditure Report
Konnerth went on to present the Part B Expenditure Report and no Care Council members had questions as information presented showed that spending was on track.
F. Standards, Issues, and Operations (SIOC) – Kamaria Laffrey, Vice-Chair

SIOC did not meet in August, 2019.
G. Women, Infants, Children, Youth & Families (WICY&F) – Lisa Condor, Vice-Chair
WICY&F met on September 26, 2019 with 8 members, 2 guests, and 1 staff member present, at The Children’s Board of Hillsborough County.

Lisa Condor announced that Holly Beaver was selected as the committee’s new Chair and Paula Delgado as the new Co-Chair. Their workplan remains status quo. They discussed their Fall event and announced that it will be held on November 20, 2019 at Metro Inclusive Health’s Tampa location. An attorney will attend to present information on living wills and surrogates. Condor concluded by thanking SHC staff members Katie Scussel and Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani for detailed minutes and materials.

They will meet again on October 24, 2019 at EPIC Suncoast Hospice in St. Petersburg.


	PUBLIC POLICY REPORT / COMMUNITY INPUT
	There was no public policy report or community input.

	PREVENTION ACTIVITIES / QUALITY MANAGEMENT
	There were no prevention activities reported.
Chair, Nolan Finn, reported that he attended the quarterly Quality Management (QM) meeting in September. He presented the 2019 HRSA Performance Measures reported at this meeting to the Care Council. 

September 2019 System-Wide HAB Performance Measures (as accessed via CAREWare and e2Hillsborough)

Number of clients served: 6,371

Name of Measure

September 2019 Result

June 2019 Result

National Percentage

HIV Viral Load Suppression

87.5%

86%

86%*

Prescription of HART

91%

98%

None Available

HIV Medical Visit Frequency

87.2%

86%

80.8%

HIV Risk Counseling

94.2%

94%

None Available

Syphilis Screening

83.1%

84%

82%**

*Source: Ryan White Services Report, 2018; **Source: HIV Qual-US Annual Data Report, 2011


Members discussed the Performance Measures. Members wanted to know why syphilis screen is tracked but not other sexually transmitted infections. Syphilis is tied to sero conversion so there is an implication to track this measure. Chlamydia and gonorrhea will also be tracked soon. Finn noted that more statistics specifically related to the transgender population should be tracked. Aubrey Arnold noted that the Recipient’s office is committed to developing more training for providers to use e2-Hillsborough to track QM performance measures. Floyd Egner noted CAREWare 6 also has the capability for performance measures to be tracked and reported. The next QM meeting is in December.


	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	Kim Molnar announced that the next Florida Comprehensive Planning Network (FCPN) meeting will be held November 19-21st at the Hyatt Place Wesley Chapel. Anyone interested in attending may contact her for the registration link.
Nolan Finn announced that the Community HIV Advisory Group (CHAG) will be meeting on November 18th, before the FCPN meeting. CHAG includes fifteen members from different regions around Florida and the group is actively recruiting for new members.

Carl Devine announced that the Ujima Men’s Collective will be having an upcoming event. More information will be available on the InfoShare soon.

Kamaria Laffrey announced that there will be an HIV is Not a Crime Summit at Ohio State University May 30-June 2, 2020. Anyone interested in registering can get in touch with her for more information.

Sam Quintero noted that the film “5B” has been released and that he will be reaching out to agencies to host viewings.

Tonicia Freeman-Foster noted that the Membership Committee is taking on some new initiatives to engage members. There will be an upcoming membership engagement survey coming out within the next month, which Tonicia encouraged all members to complete. The committee, along with staff and the Care Council Chairs, are introducing some other new items, such as the meeting icebreaker question and the informational PowerPoint slides displayed during the meeting.

Molnar also reminded members that there is a listening session scheduled for Thursday, October 3rd to gather community input on the Ending the Epidemic grant. Everyone is encouraged to attend. Staff sent out the registration link to all Care Council members.


	ADJOURNMENT
	There being no further business to come before the Care Council, the meeting was adjourned at 3:02 p.m.

	Note:   A recording of the meeting is available for review at the Suncoast Health Council.
	For further details about this Care Council meeting, please visit thecarecouncil.org for meeting recordings and attachments.

	LIST OF HANDOUTS
	1. August 7, 2019 Minutes
2. Background: New Member Application – Lluberes
3. Background: New Member Application – Myles
4. Part B Expenditure Report
5. Bylaw Revisions


ATTENDANCE LIST: October 2, 2019

	Care Council Members
	Attendance

	Nolan Finn (Chair)
	X

	Kamaria Laffrey (Vice-Chair)
	X

	Lisa Conder 
	X

	Paula Delgado 
	ALT

	J Carl Devine
	X

	Michael Dunn
	X

	Tonicia Freeman- Foster
	X

	Kayon Henderson
	ALT

	Vincent Kaborycha
	X

	Amanda Miller
	

	Kimberly Molnar
	X

	Sebastian Osorio
	

	Barbara Szelag
	

	Bernard Washington
	

	Peggy Wallace
	ALT

	Charles Ware
	X

	Associate Members
	Attendance

	Nicole Kish
	

	Recipient Staff
	Attendance

	Aubrey Arnold
	X

	Dorinda Seth
	

	Lead Agency Staff
	Attendance

	Floyd Egner
	X

	Darius Lightsey
	X

	Health Council Staff
	Attendance

	Lisa Nugent
	X

	Katie Scussel
	X

	Naomi Ardjomand-Kermani
	X

	Regular Guests
	Attendance

	Jim Roth
	

	Dave Konnerth
	X

	Elizabeth Rugg
	X

	Adrianne Emanuel
	X

	Guests
	Attendance

	Katherine Barbera
	

	Jill Beauregard
	

	Mike Catala
	

	David Cavalleri
	

	Allison Ruby
	

	Michael Neuge
	

	Diamond Cunningham
	

	Sebastian Osorio
	

	Sam Quintero
	X

	Angela Kellogg
	

	Ronald Weston
	

	Dawn Branley
	

	Michael Holder
	

	Sheyla Nobles
	X

	Jose Camino
	

	Vicki Kenyon
	

	Darlene Duran
	

	Brandi Geoit
	

	Donna Sabatino
	

	Geneva Galloway
	

	Ashley Smith
	

	Conrad Barzarea
	

	Taryn Buckley
	

	Michael Gutierrez-Torres
	

	Lillie Bruton
	

	Karlie Gallagher
	

	Shaquira Robinson
	

	Lovell Harp
	

	Antonio Miles
	

	Sherri Hoover
	

	Demarcus Holden
	

	Khalil Hall
	

	Crystal Waddy
	X

	Jeffrey Lluberes
	

	Ashley Snug
	

	Beth Gotti
	

	Diego Villalba
	

	Steve Palermo
	

	Mark Mischan
	

	Anne Cronyn
	

	Dee Prendergast
	

	Andrew McFarbme
	X

	James Ogedegbe
	

	Gregory Clark
	X

	Michelle Keyes
	X

	Allison Rapp
	X


ALT= Alternate present 
EX = Excused
I, Chair Nolan Finn, do certify that these minutes have been approved by me and the members of the Care Council on this day, November 6, 2019.

Nolan Finn, Chair: ________________________________________________
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